Trustees of the New Castle Common






Minutes of November 3, 2009


Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

November 3, 2009
Present:  Messrs. Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Peden ,Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent: Mr. Wilson, Mr. DeAscanis.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, November 3, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Viola, Vice President, called the meeting to order in the absence of Mr. Wilson, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  Property Maintenance will tentatively meet Monday, November 30 at 8:00 a.m. 
Minutes:
The minutes of the October 6, 2009 regular meeting were approved as submitted.  Mr. Appleby noted that it was his understanding that the Trust could not be the borrower of funds for the stimulus/referendum projects, but that it had to go through the municipality.  Other members of the group thought that this had not been established definitively yet.
Executive Secretary’s Report - Ms. MacDonough.
Ms. MacDonough reported that a new request had come in to plant a tree in Battery Park in memory of a murder victim.  As an alternative the family is also looking into doing this in a County park, and it is believed the County has a policy in place for this.  She will forward the details to the Outreach Committee.  After the November 7 election is over, there is a backlog of administrative tasks to be attended to.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  Mr. Appleby reported that the quarterly meetings with PNC and Wilmington Trust were held on October 28.  Both portfolios have increased in value since the Second Quarter.  He is working on a cash flow projection for the final four months of the fiscal year so that we have a firm handle on all upcoming short-term obligations.  Also, starting April 1, 2010, we know we are losing one substantial tenant, so the budgetary picture must be re-evaluated in that light.  Also, others may come forward requesting a reduction in rent due to the economy.  Thus it is imperative to be aware of and plan for any significant new expenditures.
Business from the Floor:  None.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session for the purpose of discussing real estate and lease negotiations.
Family Foundations Academy Expansion – After receiving preliminary plans for a major expansion of the school, the Property Development Committee sent a letter to the FFA on October 13 detailing sixteen points where the Committee had concerns and/or needed further information.  School representatives delivered additional plans and documents yesterday afternoon, and also had indicated that they wished to attend the November 2 PDC meeting, although they did not appear.  We understand that the school has a hearing with the State regarding renewal of their Charter tomorrow; this has a direct bearing on whether they can increase the size of the student body.  No additional report pending further contact with school personnel. 
Burger King – Mr. Taylor received a pro forma lease today from Odyssey Foods, the prospective buyer of the Burger King lease.  We will continue to move forward with negotiating this agreement.
Castle Dealership – The current lease term expires April 30, 2010, and the tenant is not using the property presently; however, we have not heard anything directly from Castle as of now.  Bill Ganc of White Realty is representing the lessee in finding a replacement tenant, and Mr. Alfree has referred all inquiries to him.

Municipal Services Commission – The Committee reviewed a set of lines and grades plans recently submitted by Van Demark & Lynch for the new electric substation near Dobbinsville.  Mr. Alfree moved to approve the documents as submitted on October 12.  Motion seconded and carried.
Penn Mart – A letter was received from Dave Jones of The Forum Group asking to meet for coffee.  Mr. Jones purports to represent Interstate Management (Seth and Allen Pilevsky), the group which is our tenant at Penn Mart. In the past he has reached out with various proposals by the Pilevskys to purchase the center, donate to the community, do good works, etc. In August we responded advising that we were not interested in those proposals but only that the shopping center attend to basic maintenance and address code violations. 
BJ’s Gas Station – Rent adjustment will take effect May 1, 2010 (property schedule incorrectly said 5/1/09).
Amazon/Bellanca – Amazon.com needs additional parking during the holiday season, and would like to use space next to the Bellanca hangar across Centerpoint Blvd.  A license agreement has been drafted to allow this, and the Friends of Bellanca would benefit from the income.  A side benefit is that Amazon will provide security while they use the site. Mr. Alfree moved that the Trustees consent to the Friends of Bellanca Airfield, Inc., entering into a license agreement for parking with Amazon.com.  Motion passed unanimously.   
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Committee met October 29.  Ms. Ross again asked all committees to revisit their mission and duties as stated in the Bylaws, and submit any changes or corrections, and also current activities, to her as soon as possible.  This is in preparation for the series of articles to be printed in the New Castle Weekly.
The Eagle Scouts’ projects in Battery Park and the Minipark should be finished in two weeks. Very positive feedback has been received from the community about their work.  Ted Corbett, 113 E. 4th St., has submitted a detailed concept statement for an information kiosk/orientation center in the Minipark.  The Committee feels that this proposal should come to the Trustees through the Historic New Castle Alliance, and not directly from Ted as an individual, and that will be communicated to him.  Ideally the Beautification Committee would be invited to have input on this plan.  
Mr. Gallagher reported on the 2010-11 community grant process.  Applications will be sent out by the end of November, and the Committee will ask for informal meetings in January with selected groups requesting more than $1,000.  He said he anticipates a special meeting in February with the entire board to go over the requests.  The Committee is adding a question on the form focusing on how the funded projects specifically benefit the residents of the City.
Ms. Ross commented on John Wheeler’s proposal for a memorial for Elizabeth Loncki.  After consideration, the Committee recommends that this be done via enhancement of the existing veterans’ memorial area at Chestnut Street, rather than creating a separate installation in Battery Park.  She will speak to Mr. Wheeler and report back.  Dr. Yacucci reported on the possibility of a dedicated memorial area, possibly using engraved bricks, which would eliminate the ongoing complications from various requests that are periodically received, and allow the Trust to define and control the type of opportunity available.  Ms. Ross pointed out that these requests will continue to arise indefinitely and we should have a well-defined way of responding to them.  Perhaps the Beautification Committee could help design and landscape such an area.  Mr. Peden said his opinion was that these requests be categorically refused, as has been the practice historically, thus avoiding all the pitfalls; Mr. Viola said he agreed.  Ms. Ross asked that members be ready to vote on a direction next month, so there can be clarity about whether or not the Trust will have a memorial program.
Finally, the Committee would like to suggest a holiday social gathering including spouses/guests.  Ms. Ross moved that the Outreach Committee plan and execute this activity; motion carried.

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. Castagno reporting.

Mr. Castagno reported on the status of the repair and restoration activities at Penn Farm.  A timeline, budget and cost projections have been developed.  The property now has a security system.  We are working closely with the tenant and her family in moving forward with clearing the personal items and planning for an auction of the farm equipment.  Ms. Ross inquired about the plans for the fields themselves and how closely this would be tied to the house status.  Mr. Viola said that basic clearing, grubbing and disking is underway, effecting remediation of invasive weeds.  He said that the next step would be to reconnect with Michael McGrath, the State expert on Agricultural Lands Preservation, for detailed long-range planning.  Mr. Appleby said that in the near term we are talking with farmers to plant a winter cover crop and preserve the remedial work on the fields. Ms. Ross said that the fact that the property is on the Historic Register may make it eligible for federal grants.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – addressed above.
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
(Issues were previously addressed under Treasurer’s report.)

ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher said that everything is in place for Saturday’s election.  There are 19 absentee ballots.  The candidates are Jan Clairmont and Jim Meek.  He asked the Board to be available to work at the polls.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – No update.

OPEN SPACE – No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher recapped the proposed Bylaw changes which were distributed September 24.  After discussion, the proposed change to Article IV, Section 4 (quorum) was dropped.  Also, a proposed change to Article IX (meeting attendance) was withdrawn.  Mr. Gallagher then moved to approve the proposed changes, with amended wording as discussed, to Article IV, Section 1(meeting dates); Article V, Section 2 (Fire Station Committee); Article VI, Section 9 (Treasurer); Article XI, Section 1 (annual statements); Article XVII (candidate withdrawal); and, the addition of a Table of Contents.  Motion passed.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Castagno reporting.
Committee has reviewed maintenance and strategic planning issues.  No action at this time.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No update.
OTHER COMMITTEES – None.

COMMUNICATIONS
· Dedication of Good Will Fire Station addition will be December 7 at 7 p.m.

· Thank you card from Thomas Freebery family for scholarship for Jacqueline Freebery.
· Mr. Alfree announced three November anniversaries:  Mr. DeAscanis has been a Trustee for 45 years; Mr. Peden has served for 11 years, and Mr. Viola for six years.
At 8:35 p.m. Mr. Alfree moved to go into Executive Session for purposes of discussing real estate and litigation issues; motion carried. The Board reconvened in regular session at 8:55 p.m.  Mr. Alfree moved to authorize the Property Development Committee to finalize negotiations regarding the 2007-12 lease term rates for Amazon/McConnell Development. Motion carried.  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:57 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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